GREATER MANCHESTER COMBINED AUTHORITY

CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

FOR SERVICES

AGREEMENT/CONTRACT NO. \_\_\_\_\_\_

AGREEMENT BETWEEN

**GREATER MANCHESTER COMBINED AUTHORITY**

**AND**

**[ ]**

**Contract for the Provision of Services to develop a programme of support for vulnerable and at risk pupils**

**Contents**

[1. Operative Provisions 5](#_Toc87896202)

[1.1. Definitions 5](#_Toc87896203)

[1.2. Interpretation 8](#_Toc87896204)

[1.3. Entire Agreement 8](#_Toc87896205)

[1.4. Contract Variation 8](#_Toc87896206)

[1.5. Provision of Services 8](#_Toc87896207)

[1.6. Description of Services 9](#_Toc87896208)

[1.7. Initail Contract Period and extension](#_Toc87896210) 9

[1.8. Supply of Services 9](#_Toc87896212)

[1.9. Provision and Removal of Equipment 10](#_Toc87896213)

[1.10. Manner of Carrying Out the Services 10](#_Toc87896214)

[1.11. Supplier’s Staff 11](#_Toc87896215)

1.12. Disclosure Checks 11

[1.13. Licence to occupy Premises 12](#_Toc87896216)

[1.14. Corrective Action 12](#_Toc87896217)

[1.15. Warranties 12](#_Toc87896218)

[1.16. Behaviour Conformance 14](#_Toc87896219)

[1.17. Continuity of Staff 14](#_Toc87896220)

[1.18. Sustainable Procurement 14](#_Toc87896221)

[2. Pricing and Payment 15](#_Toc87896222)

[2.1. Payment Terms 1](#_Toc87896223)5

[2.2. Contract Price 16](#_Toc87896223)

[3. Contract Monitoring 16](#_Toc87896224)

[4. Termination 16](#_Toc87896225)

[4.1. Termination Notice 16](#_Toc87896226)

[4.2. Termination at Will 17](#_Toc87896227)

[4.3. Consequences of Termination 17](#_Toc87896228)

[4.4. Dispute Resolution Procedure 1](#_Toc87896229)8

[4.5. TUPE and Retendering (if applicable) 18](#_Toc87896230)

[4.6. Survival 19](#_Toc87896231)

[5. Insurance 19](#_Toc87896232)

[5.1. Insurance details 19](#_Toc87896233)

[5.2. Indemnity & Liability 19](#_Toc87896234)

[6. Protection of Information 20](#_Toc87896235)

[6.1. Intellectual Property 20](#_Toc87896236)

[6.2. Confidentiality 22](#_Toc87896237)

[6.3. Data Protection 23](#_Toc87896238)

[6.4. Freedom of Information **27.**](#_Toc87896239)

[6.5. Record Keeping](#_Toc87896240) 27

[7. Statutory Obligations 2](#_Toc87896241)8

[7.1. Health & Safety 2](#_Toc87896242)8

[7.2. Law and Jurisdiction 28](#_Toc87896243)

[7.3. Equality and Diversity 28](#_Toc87896244)

[7.4 Whistleblowing and Modern Slavery Act 2015 2](#_Toc87896245)9

[8. General Provisions 2](#_Toc87896246)9

[8.1. Authorised Officer 29](#_Toc87896247)

[8.2. Notices 29](#_Toc87896248)

[8.3. Waiver 29](#_Toc87896249)

[8.4. Severability 30](#_Toc87896250)

[8.5. Assignment, Sub-contracting & Responsibility 30](#_Toc87896251)

[8.6. Business Continuity 30](#_Toc87896252)

[8.7. Force Majeure 31](#_Toc87896253)

[8.8. Prevention of Bribery 31](#_Toc87896254)

[8.9. Costs & Expenses 32](#_Toc87896255)

[8.10. Non Solicitation & Offers of Employment 32](#_Toc87896256)

[8.11. Rights of Third Parties 33](#_Toc87896257)

[8.12. Supplier Status 33](#_Toc87896258)

[8.13. Conflict of Interest 33](#_Toc87896259)

[8.14. Publicity 33](#_Toc87896260)

[8.15. Lien 34](#_Toc87896261)

[8.16. Counterparts and Electronic Completion 34](#_Toc87896262)

**This Contract** is made the day of 2022

**Between:**

1. **Greater Manchester Combined Authority**, with its headquarters at Tootal Buildings, 56 Oxford Street, Manchester, M1 6EU (the “**Authority**”)

and

1. **[ ]** Company number [ ] whose registered office is at [ ] (the “**Supplier**”),  
     
   each a **Party** and together **the Parties.**

**Recitals:**

1. The Authority wishes to commission an organisation to provide services to develop a programme of support for vulnerable and at risk pupils. The Authority has conducted a procurement exercise and has sought tenders from suppliers and received a number of responses from providers.
2. On the basis of the Supplier’s response, the Authority wishes to award the contract to the Supplier to provide services to develop a programme of support for vulnerable and at risk pupils. (the “**Services**”).

# Operative Provisions

###### Definitions

The terms and conditions under this Contract for the supply of Services ("Conditions") shall have the meaning set out below:

**Approval** means thewritten permission by the Authorised Officer.

**Authorised Officer** means any officer for the time being or from time to time appointed by the Authority and notified in writing to the Supplier to act as a representative of the Authority for the purposes of this Contract.

**Authority's Premises** means land or buildings owned or occupied by the Authority.

**Business Day** means any day other than Saturday and Sunday, or a public or Bank Holiday.

**Commencement Date** means the 14th day of September 2022. (DATE TO FINALISED)

**Condition** means a term or requirement stated in the Contract, that is fundamental to the performance of the Contract.

**Confidential Information**. means any information, however it is conveyed, that relates to the business, affairs, developments, trade secrets, know-how, personnel and suppliers of the Authority, the Supplier, including Intellectual Property Rights, together with information derived from the above, and any other information clearly designated as being confidential (whether or not it is marked as **"confidential"**) or which ought reasonably to be considered to be confidential.

**Contract** means this agreement concluded between the Authority and the Supplier for the supply of Services, including without limitation these Conditions (to the extent that they are not expressly excluded or modified), the Special Terms and Conditions, the Specification, the Tender and plans, the grant funding agreement and other documents which are incorporated into the agreement.

**Contract Period** means the period of the Initial Contract Period as may be varied by

1. any extensions to this Contract which are agreed pursuant to clause 1.7.2; or
2. the earlier termination of this Contract in accordance with its terms.

**Contract Price** means the price exclusive of any applicable VAT payable by the Authority to the Supplier in consideration of the provision of the Services, as set out in clause 2 and the Tender.

**Conviction** means other than for minor road traffic offences, means any previous or pending prosecutions, convictions, cautions and binding over orders (including any spent convictions as contemplated by section 1(1) of the Rehabilitation of Offenders Act 1974 by virtue of the exemptions specified in Part II of Schedule 1 of the Rehabilitation of Offenders Act 1974 (Exceptions) Order 1975 (SI 1975/1023) or any replacement or amendment to that Order, or being placed on a list kept pursuant to section 1 of the Protection of Children Act 1999 or being made subject of a prohibition or restriction under section 218 (6) of the Education Reform Act 1988.

**Data Protection Legislation** means (i) the UK GDPR, and any applicable national implementing Laws as amended from time to time (ii) the DPA to the extent that it relates to processing of personal data and privacy; (iii) all applicable Law about the processing of personal data and privacy including where applicable the guidance, best practice and codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner as amended or superseded from time to time**.**

**Controller, Processor, Data Subject, Personal Data, Personal Data Breach, Data Protection Officer** take the meaning given in the UK GDPR.

**Data Loss Event** means any event that results, or may result, in unauthorised access to Personal Data held by the Supplier under this Contract, and/or actual or potential loss and/or destruction of Personal Data in breach of this Contract, including any Personal Data Breach.

**Data Protection Impact Assessment** means an assessment by the Controller of the impact of the envisaged processing on the protection of Personal Data.

**Data Subject Access Request** means a request made by, or on behalf of, a Data Subject in accordance with rights granted pursuant to the Data Protection Legislation to access their Personal Data.

**DPA** means The Data Protection Act 2018.

**EIR** means the Environmental Information Regulations 2004.

**Equipment** means the tools, hardware or software the Supplier will utilise in the carrying out of the Services under this Contract.

**Force Majeure** means any cause materially affecting the performance by a party of its obligations under this Contract arising from any act beyond its reasonable control and affecting either Party, including without limitation: government regulations, acts of God, war, fire, flood, storm, tempest, epidemic, disaster, explosion, acts of terrorism and national emergencies. It does not include any industrial action occurring amongst the Supplier’s Personnel or any staff of any sub-contractor, or any of the matters referred to in clause 8.7.

**FOIA** means the Freedom of Information Act 2000.

**Good Industry Practice** means the exercise of that degree of skill, diligence and foresight which would reasonably and ordinarily be expected from a skilled and experienced consultant engaged in the provision of services similar to the Services under the same or similar circumstances.

**Information** has the meaning given to it in Section 84 of the FOIA.

**Initial Contract Period** means the period from the Commencement Date to the date of expiry set out in clause 1.7.1 (Initial Contract Period) or such earlier date of termination of the Contract in accordance with the Law or the provisions of the Contract.

**Intellectual Property Rights** means patents, trademarks, service marks, design rights (whether registrable or not), applications for any of those rights, copyright, database rights, know how, trade or business names and other similar rights or obligations, whether registrable or not, in any country, including but not limited to, the United Kingdom.

**Invitation to Tender** means the Authority’s invitation to tender document supplied to the Supplier pursuant to which the Tender was submitted.

**Law** or **Legislation** means any applicable Act of Parliament, subordinate legislation within the meaning of Section 21(1) of the Interpretation Act 1978, exercise of the royal prerogative, regulatory policy, applicable code of practise, judgment of a relevant court of law, or directives or requirements of any Regulatory Body in each case in the United Kingdom.

**Liabilities** means all costs, actions, demands, expenses, losses, damages, claims, proceedings, awards, fines, orders and other liabilities (including reasonable legal and other professional fees and expenses) whenever arising or brought.

**Personnel** means the employees of the Supplier used in the provision of the Services together with the Supplier’s servants, agents, suppliers and Sub-Contractors used in the performance of the Supplier’s obligations under the Contract.

**Protective Measures** means appropriate technical and organisational measures which may include: pseudonymising and encrypting Personal Data, ensuring confidentiality, integrity, availability and resilience of systems and services, ensuring that availability of and access to Personal Data can be restored in a timely manner after an incident, and regularly assessing and evaluating the effectiveness of such measures adopted by it.

**Public Bank Holiday** means a day on which banks are officially closed, observed as a public holiday.

**Regulatory Bodies** means those government departments and regulatory, statutory and other entities, committees, ombudsmen and bodies which, whether under statute, rules, regulations, codes of practice or otherwise, are entitled to regulate, investigate, or influence the matters dealt with in this Contract or any other affairs of the Authority and “Regulatory Body” shall be construed accordingly.

**Relevant Offence** means thoseoffences defined in Statutory Instrument ‘Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 (Prescribed Criteria and Miscellaneous Provisions) Regulations 2009’ (S.I 2009 no.37) (as amended).

**Request for Information** means a request for information relating to the Contract and/or the provision of the Services under the FOIA or Environmental Information Regulations.

**Services** means the whole of the services to be performed by the Supplier in accordance with the Contract as specified in the Specification and/or Invitation to Tender.

**Special Terms and Conditions** means the additional Conditions and the grant funding agreement from the Home Office which is annexed thereto the Contract.

**Specification** means the specification set out in Schedule 1, setting out the Authority's detailed requirements in relation to the Services supplied to the Supplier with the Invitation to Tender.

**Standard Terms and Conditions** means the terms and conditions set out in this document.

**Sub-Processor** means any third Party appointed to process Personal Data on behalf of the Supplier related to this Contract.

**Tender** means the Supplier’s written offer to provide the Services to the Authority, including method statement(s) and Pricing Schedule, submitted by the Supplier in response to the Authority’s Invitation to Tender.

**TUPE,** means the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006 (SI 2006/246).

**UK GDPR** means the provisions of the EU General Data Protection Regulation (EU 2016/679) which have been retained in UK domestic law through the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 as amended by existing Law or further Law from time to time.

###### Interpretation

1. Throughout the documentation relating to this Contract, reference to one gender shall include all other genders.

2. In case of any conflict or inconsistency between the provisions of the Standard Terms Conditions and the Special Conditions such conflict or inconsistency must be resolved according to the following order of priority:

1. Special Terms and Conditions; and
2. Standard Terms and Conditions.

3. In this Contract words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Conditions hereinafter referred to.

4. Any appendices or schedules referred to herein shall form and be read and construed as part of this Contract.

5. It should be noted that headings in this Contract are for information only and do not form part of or affect the construction of this Contract.

6. References to statutes shall include statutory modification, re-enactment, extension, consolidation or replacement thereof, any corresponding provision in repealed enactments and any other regulation, instrument or other subordinate legislation made under the relevant statute of statutory instrument.

###### Entire Agreement

The Contract constitutes the entire agreement and understanding between the Parties and supersedes all prior written and oral representations, agreements or understandings between them relating to the subject matter of the Contract provided that neither Party excludes liability for fraudulent misrepresentations upon which the other Party has relied.

###### Contract Variation

No variation or amendment to the Contract is valid unless it is in writing and signed by both Parties.

###### Provision of Services

* + 1. The Supplier will provide timely commencement and provision of the Services in accordance with the Specification, Invitation to Tender and the Tender. Time shall only be of the essence of the Contract if the Authority so specifies in writing.
    2. The Authority's rights under this Contract are in addition to the statutory terms implied in favour of the Authority by the Supply of Goods and Services Act 1982 and any other statute.
    3. Without prejudice to [clause](#_Hlt63047628) 2 the Authority may reduce the Price payable in respect of any Services by a reasonable amount in circumstances where in the reasonable opinion of the Authority the Supplier has either failed to provide those Services or has provided them inadequately.
    4. The Authority may at any time notify the Supplier in writing to suspend provision of the Services. If the Authority gives such notification to the Supplier or otherwise delays the Supplier’s ability to provide the Services (other than as a consequence of a Force Majeure Event or a breach of contract or breach of duty on the part of the Supplier) the Authority shall, subject to the Supplier using its best endeavours to mitigate its losses, reimburse the Supplier:
       1. for any resulting unavoidable and reasonably foreseeable direct losses; and
       2. for the cost of any binding commitments entered into by the Supplier with a third party which cease to be required due to the suspension or delay and in respect of which the Supplier cannot obtain a refund (where the Supplier has already paid in relation to the commitment) or is obliged to pay (where the Supplier has not already paid in relation to the commitment).
    5. The Authority shall have the power to inspect and examine the performance of the Services at the Authority's Premises at any reasonable time or, provided that the Authority gives reasonable notice to the Supplier, at any other premises where any part of the Services is being performed.
    6. The provisions of this clause shall survive any performance, acceptance or payment pursuant to the Contract and shall extend to any substituted or remedial services provided by the Supplier.

###### Description of Services

The Services to be performed are described in the Specification (Schedule 1).

###### Contract Period

* + 1. The Contract shall take effect on the Commencement Date and shall expire automatically at midnight on 13th of September 2023(To be finalised) unless it is otherwise terminated in accordance with the provisions of the Contract, or otherwise lawfully terminated, or extended under clause 1.7. (Extending the Initial Contract Period).
    2. The Authority may extend this Contract beyond the Initial Contract Period by a further period or periods up to a maximum of twenty four (24) months in addition to the Initial Contract Period (the "Extension Period"). If the Authority wishes to extend this Contract, it shall give the Supplier at least one (1) months' written notice of such intention before the expiry of the Initial Contract Period or Extension Period.
    3. If the Authority gives such notice, then the Term shall be extended by the period set out in the notice.
    4. If the Authority does not wish to extend this agreement beyond the Initial Term this agreement shall expire on the expiry of the Initial Term and the provisions of clause 4.3 shall apply.
    5. If the Authority does extend the Initial Term, then it shall do so on the same terms and conditions as set out in this agreement.

###### Supply of Services

* + 1. The Supplier shall supply the Services during the Contract Period in accordance with the Authority’s requirements as set out in the Specification and otherwise the provisions of the Contract in consideration of the payment of the Contract Price.
    2. If the Authority informs the Supplier in writing or via email that any part of the Services does not meet the requirements of the Contract or differ in any way from those requirements, the Supplier shall at its own expense re-schedule and carry out the Services in accordance with the requirements of the Contract within a reasonable time to be agreed with by the Authority.

###### Provision and Removal of Equipment

* + 1. The Supplier shall provide all the Equipment necessary for the supply of the Services.
    2. The Supplier shall not deliver any Equipment, nor begin any work on the Authority‘s Premises without obtaining prior Approval.
    3. All Equipment brought onto the Authority’s Premises shall be at the Supplier’s own risk and the Authority shall have no liability for any loss of or damage to any Equipment unless the Supplier is able to demonstrate that such loss or damage was caused or contributed to by the Authority’s negligence.
    4. The Supplier shall maintain all items of their Equipment within the Authority’s Premises in a safe, serviceable and clean condition.
    5. The Supplier shall, at the Authority’s written request, at its own expense and as soon as reasonably practicable:
       1. remove from the Authority’s Premises any Equipment which in the reasonable opinion of the Authority is either hazardous, noxious or not in accordance with the Contract; and
       2. replace such item with a suitable substitute item of Equipment.
    6. On completion of the Services the Supplier shall remove the Equipment together with any other materials used by the Supplier to supply the Services and shall leave the Authority’s Premises in a clean, safe and tidy condition. The Supplier is solely responsible for making good any damage to the Authority’s Premises or any objects contained thereon, other than fair wear and tear, which is caused by the Supplier or its Personnel.

###### Manner of Carrying Out the Services

* + 1. The Supplier will engage sufficient number of staff, specialist workers and other persons with the requisite level of skill and experience to ensure that the Services are provided at all times and in all respects in accordance with this Contract.
    2. The Supplier will comply with all reasonable directions of the Authority in relation to the performance of the Services.
    3. The Supplier shall ensure that all Supplier Staff supplying the Services shall do so with all due skill, care and diligence and shall possess such qualifications, skills and experience as are necessary for the proper supply of the Services.
    4. While supplying Services at Authority’s Premises, the Supplier shall ensure that its staff behave in an orderly and quiet manner, as may reasonably be practicable having regard to the nature of the duties being performed by them.
    5. The Supplier shall ensure that its staff carry out their duties and behave while on the Authority's premises in such a way as to cause no unreasonable or unnecessary disruption to the routines and procedures of the Authority's staff.

###### Supplier’s Staff

## The Supplier shall employ sufficient persons to ensure that the Services are provided at all times and in all respects in accordance with the Contract.

## 2. In the event that the Authority reasonably considers any of the Personnel engaged in the performance of the Services is in any respect unsatisfactory then the Supplier shall remove such person from the provision of the Services and supply a replacement with appropriate skill and experience as soon as reasonably practicable.

## 3. The Authority shall in no circumstances be liable either to the Supplier or to any of the Personnel of the Supplier in respect of any liability, loss or damage occasioned by such removal pursuant to clause 1.12.2 and the Supplier shall indemnify the Authority against any claim made by such staff.

1. The Authority may, by written notice to the Supplier, refuse to admit onto, or withdraw permission to remain on, the Authority’s Premises any member of the Supplier’s Personnel or whose admission or continued presence would, in the reasonable opinion of the Authority, be undesirable.
   * 1. At the Authority’s written request, the Supplier shall provide a list of the names and addresses of all persons who may require admission in connection with the Contract to the Authority’s Premises, specifying the capacities in which they are concerned with the Contract and giving such other particulars as the Authority may reasonably request.
     2. The Supplier’s Personnel, engaged within the boundaries of the Authority’s Premises, shall comply with such rules, regulations and requirements (including those relating to security arrangements) as may be in force from time to time for the conduct of personnel when at or outside the Authority’s Premises.
     3. The Supplier will ensure that its Personnel, while on the Authority's premises, maintain a high standard of personal hygiene and prohibit from smoking.
     4. The Supplier shall require its Personnel at all times while on Authority's premises to be properly and presentably dressed in appropriate uniforms or work wear to be agreed with the Authority.

###### Disclosure Checks

## 1. The Supplier shall procure that in respect of all Personnel performing any of the Services before any such Personnel begins to perform any of the Services:

* + 1. each Personnel is questioned as to whether he or she has any Convictions which makes them unsuitable to provide the Services and is required to disclose any Convictions; and
    2. where any Personnel discloses any Convictions or is found to have any Convictions the same shall be immediately notified to the Authority.

1. The Authority will require the Supplier to ensure, at their own cost, that any person employed in the provision of the Services has undertaken a Disclosure & Records Barring Service (DBS) check to the standard detailed below.
2. The Supplier shall procure that no person who discloses any Convictions, or who is found to have any Convictions following the results of a Disclosure and Barring Service check, is engaged in the provision of the Services without the Authority’s prior written consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed).
3. The Supplier shall procure that the Authority is kept advised at all times of any Personnel who, subsequent to his/her commencement of employment as a member of staff, receives a Conviction or whose previous Convictions become known to the Supplier (or any sub-contractor) and shall ensure that such person(s) is not engaged in the provision of the Services without the Authority’s consent (not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed).

###### 1.13 Licence to occupy Premises

Any land or Premises made available from time to time to the Supplier by the Authority in connection with the Contract shall be made available to the Supplier on a non-exclusive licence basis free of charge and shall be used by the Supplier solely for the purpose of performing its obligations under the Contract. The Supplier shall have the use of such land or Premises as licensee and shall vacate the same on completion, termination or abandonment of the Contract. The Authority reserves the right to revoke such licence at any time.

###### Corrective Action

* + 1. The Supplier warrants the Services provided under this Contract, and warrants that if any part of the Services provided does not comply with the Authority’s instructions or has not been undertaken to the standards prescribed by the relevant professional body or trade association, then the Supplier shall undertake corrective work to the satisfaction of the Authority at no additional cost to the Authority.
    2. If the Supplier is unable to undertake corrective work to the satisfaction of the Authority and within a reasonable timeframe, then the Authority shall be entitled to engage the services of an alternative supplier to complete and/or correct the unsatisfactory Services, and shall be entitled to charge the Supplier the reasonable cost of engaging the said third party or to withhold the fees by way of set-off.

###### 1.15 Undertaking, Covenants and Warranties

* + 1. The Supplier warrants, covenants and/or undertakes to the Authority that it shall perform the Services throughout the Contract Period:
       1. in accordance with and/or in compliance with the Specification and Invitation to Tender;
       2. pursuant to its Tender;
       3. in accordance with Good Industry Practice
       4. in accordance with the Law and the Supplier will inform the Authority as soon as it becomes aware of any changes to the Law; and
       5. otherwise in accordance with this Contract
    2. The Supplier warrants and/or undertakes that:

##### the Services will be performed by appropriately qualified, trained, skilled and experienced Personnel

##### the execution, delivery and performance of the Services by the Supplier, its sub-contractors and suppliers is within the Supplier’s corporate capacity and powers;

##### all requisite resolutions of its directors have been duly and properly passed to authorise execution, delivery and performance of the Contract;

##### there is no Law binding on the Supplier and no provision in any document binding on the Supplier that prevents or would prevent the Supplier from observing any of the Supplier's obligations contained in the Contract;

##### it has satisfied itself as to the nature of the scope of the work required by the Services in the Contract and that its Personnel who will provide the Services will be sufficiently skilled, experienced, competent, honest and qualified and of a sufficient number to carry out the Services;

##### all Personnel used in the performance of the Services shall be entitled to work in the United Kingdom either by right or by virtue of possessing the necessary visa or permits;

##### it shall not act in any manner which in the reasonable opinion of the Authority is prejudicial to the image of the Authority;

##### it shall not make any representation or give any warranty on behalf of the Authority nor create any expense chargeable to the Authority or otherwise pledge the credit of the Authority;

##### it shall promptly observe and comply with all reasonable instructions, directions or regulations issued by or on behalf of the Authority.

* + 1. The Supplier warrants that it is free and entitled to enter into the Contract and to perform the obligations undertaken by it hereunder and that it has not entered into any agreement with any third party which might conflict with the terms hereof.

# Notwithstanding any other provision of the Contract and for the avoidance of doubt, the fact that any provision within the Contract is expressed as a warranty shall not preclude any right of termination the Authority may have in respect of breach of that provision by the Authority.

* 1. **Behaviour Conformance**
     1. The Supplier hereby accepts full responsibility for the behaviour, acts, omissions or negligence of the Supplier’s Personnel. The Supplier shall ensure that the Supplier’s Personnel are appraised of and understand the Standard Terms and Conditions contained herein to the level necessary to perform their duties in accordance with such terms and conditions. The Supplier shall enforce (on becoming aware of or following notification of failure to comply) compliance with the Standard Terms and Conditions.
     2. If any the Supplier’s Personnel for any reason are requested to attend the Authority’s Premises, the Supplier’s Personnel shall be polite and courteous, and shall when required provide proof of identity, and declare that they are acting on behalf of the Supplier.

###### Continuity of Staff

* + 1. The Authority reserves the right to request or reject any specific individual(s) who may be allocated by the Supplier to perform the Services. The Authority will not unreasonably withhold its Approval of any specific individual(s).
    2. Once allocated to the Contract, the Supplier shall endeavour not to substitute an alternative individual(s) part way through the Contract Period.
    3. In the event that the Supplier is unable due to unforeseen circumstances to continue to supply the same individual(s) for the full duration of the Contract the Supplier shall suggest an alternative individual(s) to the Authority for its Approval to complete the Contract activities. The Authority shall be under no obligation to accept the provision of the Services by any such replacement individual(s), and the Authority may, at its option, terminate the Services against that project forthwith and clause 4 shall apply.
    4. Where an alternative individual(s) is approved by the Authority, the Supplier shall ensure:
       1. that the replacement individuals(s) are familiarised with the Contract by the Supplier
       2. that the project is not delayed in any way as a result of the change in Supplier’s Personnel

###### Sustainable Procurement

* + 1. The Supplier shall comply in all material respects with all applicable environmental Laws and regulations in force from time to time in relation to the Services. Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, the Supplier shall promptly provide all such information regarding the environmental impact of the Services as may reasonably be requested by the Authority.
    2. The Supplier shall, when working at the Authority’s Premises, provide the Services in accordance with the Authority’s environmental policy which is to conserve energy, water, wood, paper and other resources, reduce waste and phase out the use of ozone depleting substances and minimise the use of greenhouse gases, volatile organic compounds and other substances damaging to health and the environment.

# Pricing and Payment

**2.1. Payment Terms**

* + 1. In consideration of the performance of the Supplier’s obligation under the Contract by the Supplier the Authority shall pay to the Supplier the Contract Price of [£ ] as specified in the Tender. Save as expressly provided for in the Invitation to Tender and Specification, the Contract Price shall be fixed for the Contract Period and shall include all costs, expenses, overheads and profit of the Supplier directly or indirectly incurred in connection with the performance of the Contract.
    2. Payment shall be made within the period after performance of the Services specified in the Contract or if performance of the Services is postponed at the Authority’s request pursuant to this Contract within the same period after the date of actual delivery or performance.
    3. If no express period of payment is otherwise specified in the Specification and Invitation to Tender or is otherwise agreed in writing between the Parties, payment in respect of the Services shall be subject to performance of the Services and made by equal payments monthly in arrears and payments shall be made within 30 (thirty) days of receipt of a valid undisputed invoice in respect thereof. The Supplier shall submit invoices to the Authority at the address stated in the Specification and/or Invitation to Tender.
    4. The Contract Price is exclusive of VAT applicable to the supply of Services which if properly chargeable shall be payable by the Authority at the prevailing rate subject to receipt of a valid VAT invoice from the Supplier.
    5. Where the Supplier submits an invoice to the Authority in accordance with this Contract, the Authority l will consider and verify that invoice in a timely fashion. The Supplier will provide such details and supporting documents as the as may reasonably be required from time to time by the Authority in respect of invoices submitted
    6. The Supplier will provide such details and supporting documents as may reasonably be requested by the Authority from time to time in respect of an invoice
    7. If the Authority fails to pay any sum properly due to the Supplier on the due date for payment, then the Supplier may charge interest on such sum from the due date for payment until the date of payment in full, both before and after any judgement, at 4% (four per cent) above the base rate from time to time of [ ] Bank
    8. Where the Supplier enters into a sub-contract with a supplier or sub-contractor for the purpose of performing its obligations under the Contract, it shall ensure that such sub-contract includes a provision which requires payment to be made of all sums due by the Supplier to the sub-contractor within a specified period not exceeding 30 (thirty) days from receipt of a valid invoice.
    9. The Authority reserves the right to withhold payment in whole or in part, without payment of interest, where the Supplier has either failed to supply the Services at all or has supplied Services which, in the reasonable opinion of the Authority, are unsatisfactory and any invoice relating to such Services will not be paid unless or until the Services have been delivered to the Authority’s satisfaction.
    10. If the Supplier believes that payment for a correctly submitted invoice is overdue, they should, in the first instance, speak to the Authorised Officer or the named contact on the face of the Contract. In the event that the problem is not resolved to satisfaction, the Supplier should write to the Authority’s Head of Procurement setting out the Supplier’s case.

###### 2.2 Contract Price

1. The Contract Price is fully inclusive of all the Supplier’s costs in provision of the Services. There will be no amendment to the Contract Price without agreement in writing between the Parties in accordance with clause 1.4.

# Contract Monitoring

1. The Supplier and the Authority are required to meet regularly or, as and when deemed necessary by the Authority, to evaluate and monitor the performance of the Supplier under the Contract. These meetings are intended to promote co-operation and efficiency.

2. Where applicable, any consultants, sub-contractors and other third parties concerned with the Service may be invited to participate in the meetings held under this clause but only if both Parties agree in writing and both Parties agree that the mere participation by third parties (such as consultants and subcontractors) in the meetings will not give such parties any rights or responsibilities pursuant to this Contract which is made between the Authority and the Supplier.

3. The Supplier, the Authority and any third parties who participate in evaluation and monitoring meetings must meet their own costs for attendance at the meetings.

# Termination

###### 4.1 Termination Notice

* + 1. Subject to the provisions of clause 8.7 (Force Majeure), the Authority may terminate the Contract with immediate effect by notice in writing to the Supplier on or at any time if:
       1. the Supplier becomes bankrupt, insolvent, makes any composition with its creditors, has a Deputy appointed under the Mental Capacity Act 2005 or dies; or
       2. the Supplier ceases or threatens to cease to carry on its business; or
       3. the Supplier has a change in its control which the Authority believes will have a substantial impact on the performance of the Contract; or
       4. there is a risk or a genuine belief that there is a risk that reputational damage to the Authority will occur as a result of the Contract continuing to provide the Services. Such risk to be determined by the Authority in its sole discretion; or
       5. the Supplier is in breach of any of its obligations under this Contract that is capable of remedy and which has not been remedied to the satisfaction of the Authority within fourteen (14) days, or such other reasonable period as may be specified by the Authority after issue of a written notice specifying the breach and requesting it to be remedied; or
       6. there is a material or substantial breach by the Supplier of any of its obligations under this Contract which is incapable of remedy; or
       7. the Supplier commits persistent minor breaches of this Contract, whether remedied or not.

###### Termination at Will

The Authority may terminate the Contract at will, in whole or in part, at any time with thirty (30) days’ written notice to the Supplier.

###### Consequences of Termination

* + 1. If this Contract is terminated in whole or in part the Authority shall:
       1. where termination arises under clause 4.3.1, be liable to pay to the Supplier only such elements of the Contract Price, if any, that have properly accrued in accordance with the Contract or the affected part of the Contract up to the time of the termination; and/or
       2. where termination arises under clause 4.3.1, be entitled to deduct from any sum or sums which would have been due from the Authority to the Supplier under this Contract or any other contract and to recover the same from the Supplier as a debt any sum in respect of any loss or damage to the Authority resulting from or arising out of the termination of this Contract. Such loss or damage shall include the reasonable cost to the Authority of the time spent by its officers in terminating the Contract and in making alternative arrangements for the supply of the Services or any parts of them; and/or
       3. where termination arises under clause 4.3.2, pay to the Supplier any reasonable, direct and quantifiable costs reasonably incurred by the Supplier due to early termination.
       4. in the event that any sum of money owed by the Supplier to the Authority (the Supplier’s debt) exceeds any sum of money owed by the Authority to the Supplier (the Authority’s debt) under this Contract then the Authority shall, at its sole discretion, be entitled to deduct the Supplier’s debt from any future Authority’s debt or to recover the Supplier’s debt as a civil debt.
    2. Upon the termination of the Contract for any reason, subject as otherwise provided in this Contract and to any rights or obligations which have accrued prior to termination, neither Party shall have any further obligation to the other under the Contract.

###### Dispute Resolution Procedure

* + 1. If a dispute arises between the Authority and the Supplier in connection with the Contract, the Parties shall in good faith try to resolve such dispute by means of prompt discussion at an appropriate managerial level.
    2. If a dispute is not resolved within fourteen (14) days of referral under clause 4.4.1, then either Party may refer it to the appropriate nominated officer of each Party for resolution who shall meet for discussion within fourteen (14) days or longer period as both Parties may agree.
    3. Provided that both Parties consent, a dispute not resolved in accordance with clauses 4.4.1 and 4.4.2, shall next be referred at the request of either Party to a mediator appointed by agreement between the Parties within fourteen (14) days of one Party requesting mediation with the costs of mediation determined by the mediator.

###### TUPE and Retendering (if applicable)

* + 1. In the event of expiry or termination of the Contract or whenever reasonably requested by the Authority in preparation for tendering arrangements, the Supplier will provide the Authority with such assistance, as the Authority may require and provide at no cost to the Authority any information the Authority (whether on its own account or on behalf of any potential or confirmed replacement supplier) may request in relation to the employees including but not limited to, providing employee liability information as required under Regulation 11 of TUPE.
    2. The Supplier authorises the Authority to pass any information supplied to any replacement supplier or potential replacement supplier and the Supplier will secure all necessary consents from relevant Employees in order to do this.
    3. The Supplier will keep the Authority and any replacement supplier indemnified in full against all Liabilities arising directly or indirectly in connection with any breach of this clause or inaccuracies in or omissions from the information provided.
    4. The Supplier undertakes to the Authority that, during the twelve months prior to the end of the contract period the Contract shall not and shall procure that any sub-contractor shall not without the prior consent of the Authority (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed):
       1. amend or vary (or purport or promise to amend or vary) the terms and conditions of employment or engagement (including, for the avoidance of doubt, pay) of any staff (other than where such amendment or variation has previously been agreed between the Supplier and the staff in the normal course of business, and where any such amendment or variation is not in any way related to the transfer of the Services;
       2. terminate or give notice to terminate the employment or engagement of any staff (other than in circumstances in which the termination is for reasons of misconduct or lack of capability)
       3. transfer away, remove, reduce or vary the involvement of any of the staff from or in the provision of the Services (other than where such transfer or removal :

was planned as part of the individual’s career development;

takes place in the normal course of business; and

will not have any adverse impact upon the delivery of Services by the Supplier), (provided that any such transfer, removal, reduction or variation is not in any way related to the transfer of the Services);

* + - 1. recruit or bring in any new or additional individuals to provide the Services who were not already involved in providing the Services prior to the relevant period.

###### 4.6 Survival

The following clauses will survive termination or expiry of the Contract: [Clause 4.3 (Consequences of Termination)](#_Consequences_of_Termination), [Clause 5.5 (Insurance)](#_Insurance), [Clause 6.1 (Intellectual Property)](#_Intellectual_Property), [Clause 6.2 (Confidentiality)](#_Confidentiality), [Clause 6.3 (Data Protection)](#_Data_Protection), [Clause 6.4 (Freedom of Information)](#_Freedom_of_Information), [Clause 6.5 (Record Keeping)](#_Record_Keeping), [Clause 9.2 (Law)](#_Law) and [Clause 8.10 (Non Solicitation and Offers of Employment)](#_Non_Solicitation_&).

# 

# Insurance

###### Insurance details

* + 1. The Supplier shall maintain insurances necessary to cover any liability arising under the Contract as set out below:
       1. **Public Liability** - £5,000,000.00 (five million pounds) in respect of any one claim or series of claims arising out of the same event and without limit on the number of claims in any 12 month period.
       2. **Employers Liability** - £5,000,000.00 (five million pounds) each claim
       3. **[Professional indemnity]** – [£2,000,000.00 (two million pounds) each claim]
    2. The Supplier shall upon request and/or prior to the Commencement Date and on each anniversary of the Commencement Date provide evidence that such insurances are in place.
    3. If the Supplier does not maintain the necessary insurances under the Contract, the Authority may insure against any risk in respect of the default and may charge the Supplier the cost of such insurance together with a reasonable administration charge.
    4. [The Supplier is required to maintain Professional Indemnity insurance for a period of **6 (six)** years after the Contract Period.]

###### Indemnity & Liability

* + 1. Neither Party seeks to exclude or limit its liability for:
       1. death or personal injury caused by its own negligence (but will not be liable for death or personal injury caused by the other party’s negligence); or
       2. fraudulent misrepresentation; or
       3. breach of the Data Protection Legislation; or
       4. any other matter in respect of which, as a matter of Law, liability cannot be excluded or limited.
    2. The Supplier shall indemnify the Authority in full without limit of liability for any loss damage or claim, including any loss or claim relating to Intellectual Property Rights and injury loss or damage claimed by any third party and against all Liabilities awarded against or incurred by the Authority (including legal expenses on an indemnity basis) arising from the Supplier’s negligence, any fault or shortfall in the Services or any act or omission of the Supplier in supplying and delivering the Services.
    3. Subject to Clauses 5.2.1 and 5.2.2 neither Party shall be liable to the other Party (as far as permitted by Law) to the other Party for any indirect, special or consequential loss or damage in connection with the Contract which shall include, without limitation, any loss of or damage to profit, revenue, contracts, savings (whether anticipated or otherwise), goodwill or business opportunities whether direct or indirect.
    4. The Supplier shall indemnify the Authority against all other claims losses or damages, whether arising from tort (including negligence), breach of contract or otherwise under or in connection with this Contract suffered or incurred by the Authority arising out of or in connection with:
       1. any breach by the Supplier of the warranties contained in the conditions of this Contract;
       2. the Supplier’s negligence or breach of statutory duty;
       3. any misrepresentation (including fraudulent misrepresentation) made by the Supplier.

5. Each Party shall at all times take reasonable steps to minimise and mitigate any loss or other matters for which one Party is entitled to be indemnified by or to bring a claim against the other under the Contract

# Protection of Information

###### 6.1 Intellectual Property

* + 1. All Intellectual Property Rights in any specifications, instructions, plans, data, drawings, databases, patents, patterns, models, designs or other material:
       1. provided to the Supplier by the Authority shall remain the property of the Authority;
       2. prepared by or for the Supplier specifically for the use, or intended use, in relation to the performance of the Contract shall belong to the Authority subject to any exceptions set out in the Specification.
    2. The Supplier shall obtain necessary Approval before using any material, in relation to the performance of the Contract which is or may be subject to any third party Intellectual Property Rights. The Supplier shall procure that the owner of the Intellectual Property Rights grant to the Authority a non-exclusive licence, or if the Supplier is itself a licensee of those rights, the Supplier shall grant to the Authority an authorised sub-licence, to use, reproduce, and maintain the Intellectual Property Rights. Such licence or sub-licence shall be non-exclusive, perpetual and irrevocable, shall include the right to sub-license, transfer, novate or assign to other Authorities, the replacement Supplier or to any other third party supplying services to the Authority, and shall be granted at no cost to the Authority.
    3. It is a condition of the Contract that the provision of the Services to the Authority and use of the Service by the Authority will not infringe any Intellectual Property Rights of any third party and the Supplier shall during and after the Contract Period on written demand indemnify and keep indemnified without limitation the Authority in full without limit or liability against all Liabilities which the Authority may suffer or incur as a result of or in connection with any breach of this clause, except where any such claim relates to;

1. items or materials based upon designs supplied by the Authority; or
2. any use by the Authority of the Services in combination with any item not supplied by the Supplier where such use of the Services directly gives rise to the claim, demand or action
3. any modification carried out by or on behalf of the Authority to the Services if such modification is not authorised by the Supplier in writing.

d) If a claim or demand is made or action brought to which clause 6.1.3 may apply or in the reasonable opinion of the Supplier is likely to be made or brought, the Supplier may at its own expense either:

1. modify the Services without reducing the performance and functionality of the same, or substitute alternative Services of equivalent performance and functionality, so as to avoid the infringement or the alleged infringement, provided that the terms herein shall apply mutatis mutandis tosuch modified orsubstitute Services, provided that modified or substitute Services shall be acceptable to the Authority, such acceptance not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed; or
2. procure a licence to supply the Services/Goods to the Authority and for the Authority to possess and use the Services which are subject to the alleged infringement, on terms which are acceptable to the Authority.

4. The Supplier shall promptly notify the Authority if any claim or demand is made or action brought against the Supplier for infringement or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Rights which may affect the Authority’s use of the Services.

5. If a modification or substitution in accordance with clause 6.1.3(i) is not possible so as to avoid the infringement or the Supplier has been unable to procure a licence in accordance with clause 6.1.3(ii) the Authorityshall be entitled to terminate this Contract in accordance with clause 4.1(f).

6. The Authority shall promptly notify the Supplier if any claim or demand is made or action brought against the Authority to which clause 6.1.3 may apply. The Supplier shall at its own expense conduct any litigation arising therefrom and all negotiations in connection therewith and the Authority hereby agrees to grant to the Supplier exclusive control of any such litigation and such negotiations.

7. The Authority shall at the request of the Supplier and at the Supplier’s expense afford to the Supplier all reasonable assistance for the purpose of contesting any claim or demand made or action brought against the Authority to which clause 6.1.3 may apply or any claim or demand made or action brought against the Supplier to which clause 6.1.5 may apply.

8. The Supplier will indemnify the Authority against all damages and costs finally awarded against the Authority as a result of such action but will not be responsible for any settlement or compromise made without its consent.

9. The Authority shall not make any admissions which may be prejudicial to the defence or settlement of any claim, demand or action for infringement or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Right to which clause 6.1.3 may apply or any claim or demand made or action brought against the Supplier to which clause 6.1.5 may apply.

* + 1. At the termination of the Contract the Supplier shall immediately return to the Authority any and all materials, work or records held in relation to the Services, including any back-up media.

###### Confidentiality

1. Except to the extent set out in this Clause 6.2 or where disclosure is expressly permitted elsewhere in this Contract each Party:-

* + - 1. shall treat all Confidential Information belonging to the other Party as confidential and safeguard it accordingly; and

1. shall not disclose any Confidential Information belonging to the other Party to any other person without the prior written consent of the other Party, except to such persons and to such extent as may be necessary for the performance of the Contract or except where disclosure is otherwise expressly permitted by the provisions of this Contract.

2. The Supplier shall not and shall procure that its staff do not use any of the Authority’s Confidential Information received otherwise than for the purposes of this Contract

3. The Supplier may only disclose the Authority’s Confidential Information to its employees, agents, professional and other advisors and consultants engaged in relation to this Contract and who need to know the information and shall ensure that they are under a similar obligation of confidentiality in respect of the Confidential Information.

4. The provisions of Clause 6.2.1. shall not apply to any Confidential Information received by one Party from the other:

* + - 1. which is or becomes public knowledge (otherwise than by breach of this clause);
      2. which was in the possession of the receiving Party, without restriction as its disclosure, before receiving it from the disclosing Party;

c) which is received from a third party who lawfully acquired it and who is under no obligation restricting its disclosure;

d) is independently developed without access to the Confidential Information; or

e) which is disclosed pursuant to a requirement of Law placed upon the Party making the disclosure, including any requirements for disclosure under the FOIA or the EIR.

5. Nothing in this clause 6.2 shall prevent the Supplier disclosing any Authority Confidential Information:

##### for the purpose of the examination and certification of the Authority’s accounts; or

##### for the purpose of any examination pursuant to Section 6(1) of the National Audit Act 1983 of the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which the Authority has used its resources; or

1. to any other department, office or agency of the government; or
2. to Regulatory Bodies; or
3. to the Authority’s professional advisers, insurers and/or insurance advisers; or
4. to any consultant, contractor or agent engaged by the Authority for purposes relating to this Contract who need to know the information the Authority shall use reasonable endeavours to ensure that any party to whom the Supplier’s Confidential information is disclosed pursuant to clause 6.2 is made aware of the Authority’s obligation of confidentiality.

6. Nothing in this clause 6.2 shall prevent either Party from using any techniques, ideas or know-how gained during the performance of the Contract in the course of its normal business, to the extent that this does not result in a disclosure of Confidential Information or an infringement of Intellectual Property Rights.

###### Data Protection

1. The Parties acknowledge that for the purposes of the Data Protection Legislation, [each Party is a Data Controller and both Parties shall comply with their obligations under Data Protection Legislation] [[the Authority is the Controller and the Supplier is the Processor. The only processing that the Supplier is authorised to do is listed in Schedule 3 hereto by the Authority and may not be determined by the Supplier].

2. [The Supplier shall notify the Authority immediately if it considers that any of the Authority's instructions infringe the Data Protection Legislation].

3. [The Supplier shall provide all reasonable assistance to the Authority in the preparation of any Data Protection Impact Assessment prior to commencing any processing. Such assistance may, at the discretion of the Authority, include:

(a) a systematic description of the envisaged processing operations and the purpose of the processing;

(b) an assessment of the necessity and proportionality of the processing operations in relation to the Services;

(c) an assessment of the risks to the rights and freedoms of Data Subjects; and

(d) the measures envisaged to address the risks, including safeguards, security measures and mechanisms to ensure the protection of Personal Data].

4. [The Supplier shall, in relation to any Personal Data processed on the Authority’s behalf in connection with its obligations under this Contract:

(a) process that Personal Data only in accordance with the Schedule 3, unless the Supplier is required to do otherwise by Law. If it is so required, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Authority before processing the Personal Data unless prohibited by Law;

(b) ensure that it has in place Protective Measures, which have been reviewed and approved by the Authority as appropriate to protect against a Data Loss Event having taken account of the:

(i) nature of the data to be protected;

(ii) harm that might result from a Data Loss Event;

(iii) state of technological development; and

(iv) cost of implementing any measures;

(c) ensure that:

(i) the Supplier Personnel do not process Personal Data except in accordance with this Contract (and in particular the Schedule);

(ii) it takes all reasonable steps to ensure the reliability and integrity of any Supplier Personnel who have access to the Personal Data and ensure that they:

(A) are aware of and comply with the Supplier’s duties under this clause;

(B) are subject to appropriate confidentiality undertakings with the Supplier or any Sub-processor;

(C) are informed of the confidential nature of the Personal Data and do not publish, disclose or divulge any of the Personal Data to any third Party unless directed in writing to do so by the Authority or as otherwise permitted by this Contract; and

(D) have undergone adequate training in the use, care, protection and handling of Personal Data; and

(d) not transfer Personal Data outside of the EU unless the prior written consent of the Authority has been obtained and the following conditions are fulfilled:

(i) the Authority or the Supplier has provided appropriate safeguards in relation to the transfer (whether in accordance with UK GDPR Article 46 as determined by the Authority;

(ii) the Data Subject has enforceable rights and effective legal remedies;

(iii) the Supplier complies with its obligations under the Data Protection Legislation by providing an adequate level of protection to any Personal Data that is transferred (or, if it is not so bound, uses its best endeavours to assist the Authority in meeting its obligations); and

(iv) the Supplier complies with any reasonable instructions notified to it in advance by the Authority with respect to the processing of the Personal Data;

(e) at the written direction of the Authority, delete or return Personal Data (and any copies of it) to the Authority on termination of the Agreement unless the Supplier is required by Law to retain the Personal Data.]

5. [Subject to clause 6.3.6, the Supplier shall notify the Authority immediately if it:

(a) receives a Data Subject Access Request (or purported Data Subject Access Request);

(b) receives a request to rectify, block or erase any Personal Data;

(c) receives any other request, complaint or communication relating to either Party's obligations under the Data Protection Legislation;

(d) receives any communication from the Information Commissioner or any other regulatory authority in connection with Personal Data processed under this Contract;

(e) receives a request from any third Party for disclosure of Personal Data where compliance with such request is required or purported to be required by Law; or

(f) becomes aware of a Data Loss Event.]

6. [The Supplier’s obligation to notify under clause 6.3.5 shall include the provision of further information to the Authority in phases, as details become available.]

7. [Taking into account the nature of the processing, the Supplier shall provide the Authority with full assistance in relation to either Party's obligations under Data Protection Legislation and any complaint, communication or request made under clause 6.3.5 (and insofar as possible within the timescales reasonably required by the Authority) including by promptly providing:

(a) the Authority with full details and copies of the complaint, communication or request;

(b) such assistance as is reasonably requested by the Authority to enable the Authority to comply with a Data Subject Access Request within the relevant timescales set out in the Data Protection Legislation;

(c) the Authority, at its request, with any Personal Data it holds in relation to a Data Subject;

(d) assistance as requested by the Authority following any Data Loss Event;

(e) assistance as requested by the Authority with respect to any request from the Information Commissioner’s Office, or any consultation by the Authority with the Information Commissioner's Office].

8. [The Supplier shall maintain complete and accurate records and information to demonstrate its compliance with this clause. This requirement does not apply where the Supplier employs fewer than 250 staff, unless:

(a) the Authority determines that the processing is not occasional;

(b) the Authority determines the processing includes special categories of data as referred to in Article 9(1) of the UK GDPR or Personal Data relating to criminal convictions and offences referred to in Article 10 of the UK GDPR; and

(c) the Authority determines that the processing is likely to result in a risk to the rights and freedoms of Data Subjects.]

9. [The Supplier shall allow for audits of its Data Processing activity by the Authority or the Authority’s designated auditor].

10. The Supplier shall designate a data protection officer if required by the Data Protection Legislation.

11. [Before allowing any Sub-processor to process any Personal Data related to this Contract, the Supplier must:

(a) notify the Authority in writing of the intended Sub-processor and processing;

(b) obtain the written consent of the Authority;

(c) enter into a written agreement with the Sub-processor which give effect to the terms set out in this clause 6.3.11 such that they apply to the Sub-processor; and

(d) provide the Authority with such information regarding the Sub-processor as the Authority may reasonably require].

12. [The Supplier shall remain fully liable for all acts or omissions of any Sub-processor.]

13. [The Authority may, at any time on not less than thirty (30 )Business Days’ notice, revise this clause by replacing it with any applicable controller to processor standard clauses or similar terms forming part of an applicable certification scheme (which shall apply when incorporated by attachment to this Contract)].

14. [The Parties agree to take account of any guidance issued by the Information Commissioner’s Office. The Authority may on not less than thirty (30) Business Days’ notice to the Supplier amend this Contract to ensure that it complies with any guidance issued by the Information Commissioner’s Office].

###### 6.4 Freedom of Information Act

1. The Authority is subject to the Freedom of Information Act 2000 and the Environmental Information Regulations (EIR) 2004 (‘the Acts’). As part of the Authority’s duties under the Acts it may be required to disclose information forming part of the Contract to the Information Commissioners Office or anyone who makes a reasonable request.
2. The Authority is responsible in its absolute discretion for determining in its discretion whether any information is commercially sensitive information, and/or any other information is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOIA or the EIR.
3. The Supplier shall assist and co-operate with the Authority (at the Supplier’s expense) to enable the Authority to comply with the information disclosure requirements under the Acts and in doing so will comply with any timescale notified to it by the Authority.
4. Notwithstanding any other term of this Contract, the Supplier hereby gives its consent for the Authority to publish this Contract and its Schedules in its entirety, including from time to time agreed changes to the Contract, to the general public in whatever form the Authority decides is most appropriate.

###### Record Keeping

1. To assist the Authority with its record keeping and monitoring requirements, including auditing and National Audit office requirements, the Supplier shall keep and maintain for six (6) years (or any longer period of time in accordance with specific legislation) after expiration of the Contract Period, full and accurate records of the Contract including the Services supplied under it and all payments made by the Authority. The Supplier shall on request allow the Authority such access to (and provide at no additional cost copies of) those records as may be required by the Authority in connection with the Contract.
2. The Supplier will at its own cost, provide any information that may be required by the Authority to comply with the Authority’s procedures for monitoring of the Contract..

# Statutory Obligations

###### Health & Safety

* + 1. While on the Authority’s Premises the Supplier shall comply with any health and safety measures implemented by the Authority in respect of persons working on the Authority’s Premises.
    2. The Supplier shall:
       1. notify the Authority immediately in the event of any incident occurring in the provision of the Services on the Authority’s Premises, where that incident causes any personal injury or damage to property which could give rise to personal injury.
       2. take all necessary measures to comply with the requirements of the Health and Safety at Work etc. Act 1974 and any other acts, orders, regulations and codes of practice relating to health and safety which may apply to those of its employees, consultants, agents or sub-contractors that provide the Services.
       3. ensure that its health and safety policy statement (as required by the Health and Safety at Work etc. Act 1974) is made available to the Authority on request.
       4. The Supplier shall indemnify the Authority against all actions, suits, claims, demands, losses, charges, costs and expenses which the Authority may suffer or incur as a result of or in connection with any breach of this Condition.

###### Law and Jurisdiction

* + 1. The Supplier shall comply at all times with the Law in its performance of the Contract.
    2. The Contract shall in all respects be governed by and interpreted in accordance with English Law and the Parties submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the English Courts.

###### Equality and Diversity

* + 1. The Supplier shall perform its obligations under this Contract in accordance with applicable equality Law and not unlawfully discriminate within the meaning and scope of any Law (whether because of race, sex, disability, sexual orientation, religion or belief, age, pregnancy and maternity, marital or civil partnership status, gender re-assignment, trade union membership or activities, part time or fixed term status or otherwise) including but not limited to the Equality Act 2010 or other relevant or equivalent legislation, or any statutory modification or re-enactment thereof.
    2. The Supplier shall take all reasonable steps to secure the observance of clause 7.3.1 by all its Personnel including sub-contractors(if any) engaged in the provision of the Services under this Contract.

**7.4** **Whistleblowing and Modern Slavery Act 2015**

1. The Suppliershall implement and maintain a whistleblowing policy which complies with applicable Law. The policy shall:

(a) set out procedures by which staff can confidentially report concerns about illegal, unethical or otherwise unacceptable conduct; and

(b) ensure that it enables the staff to bypass the level of management at which the problem may exist.

2. The Supplier shall comply with the provisions of the Modern Slavery Act 2015 and shall take such steps as is necessary to promote ethical business practice and policy to protect employees and workers from abuse and exploitation. The Supplier shall use best endeavours to ensure that slavery and human trafficking is not taking place in its supply chains

# General Provisions

###### Authorised Officer

The Authorised Officer or their appointed Deputy shall be the duly authorised representative of the Authority. Any Notice, information or communication given or made by the Authorised Officer shall be deemed to have been made by the Authority.

###### Notices

* + 1. Any formal notice required by this Contract to be given by either Party to the other shall be in writing and shall be served personally or by sending it by first class recorded or special delivery post to the appropriate address notified to each other as set out in the Recitals. Formal notices shall not be accepted by email.
    2. Any notice served personally will be deemed to have been served on the day of deliver and any notice sent by post will be deemed to have been served forty eight (48) hours after it was posted. If the date of service falls on a weekend or public bank holiday, then it will be deemed served on the next Business Day.

###### Waiver

* + 1. The failure by either Party to exercise any right or remedy shall not constitute a waiver of that right or remedy. A waiver of any right or remedy arising from a breach of the Contract shall not constitute a waiver of any right or remedy arising from any other breach of the Contract.
    2. No waiver of any of the provisions of this Contract shall be effective unless it is expressed to be a waiver in writing and communicated in accordance with clause 8.2 (Notices).

###### Severability

If any of the provisions of the Contract become invalid this shall not affect the validity of the remaining provisions. In the event of such occurrence the Parties shall, in so far as it is legally permitted, agree on the replacement of the invalid provision with a valid one achieving the same or similar purpose.

###### Assignment, Sub-contracting & Responsibility

* + 1. The Supplier shall not sub-contract any of its obligations under the Contract without the prior written permission of the Authority (save in respect of sub-contracting in the Tender).
    2. The Authority shall be entitled to:
       1. assign, novate or dispose of its rights and obligations under this Contract either in whole or part to any contracting authority (as defined in The Public Contracts Regulations 2015); or
       2. transfer, assign or novate its rights and obligations where required by Law.
       3. transfer, assign or novate its rights to a successor body or organisation.
    3. The Supplier shall remain responsible and liable for the acts and omissions of sub-contractors, servants, agents and employees as though they were its own.

###### Business Continuity

* + 1. The Supplier shall have a robust Business Continuity Plan in place which is acceptable to the Authority to ensure that the provision of Goods to the Authority will be maintained in the event of disruption, including but not limited to disruption to information technology systems, to the Suppliers operations and those of sub-contractors to the Supplier, however caused.
    2. The Business Continuity Plan shall be available for the Authority to inspect and to practically test at any reasonable time and shall be subject to regular updating and revision throughout the term of the Contract.
    3. The Authority may require the Supplier to conduct additional tests of the Business Continuity Plan where the Authority considers it necessary, including where there may be a change to the Goods or any underlying business processes or on the occurrence of any event which may increase the likelihood of the need to implement the Business Continuity Plan and the Authority reserves the right to attend any Business Continuity Plan test undertaken by the Supplier.
    4. The Parties shall comply with the provisions of the Business Continuity Plan and the Supplier shall ensure that it is able to implement the Business Continuity Plan at any time in accordance with its term.

###### Force Majeure

* + 1. Neither Party shall be liable for failure to perform its obligations under the Contract if such failure results from Force Majeure.
    2. If the Authority or the location at which the Services are to be delivered is affected by circumstance of Force Majeure, the Authority shall be entitled to, totally or partially, suspend the date or dates for delivery of the Services until the circumstances of the Force Majeure have ceased. The suspension shall not give rise to any claim by the Supplier against the Authority nor entitle the Supplier to terminate the Contract.
    3. Industrial action by, or illness or shortage of the Supplier’s employees, agents or subcontractors, failure or delay by any of the Supplier’s contractors to supply goods, components, services or materials shall not be regarded as an event of Force Majeure unless itself due to a Force Majeure event.
    4. If either Party is subject to a Force Majeure Event it shall not be in breach of the Contract provided that:
       1. it promptly notifies the other Party in writing of the nature and extent of the Force Majeure Event causing its failure or delay in performance;
       2. it could not have avoided the effect of the Force Majeure Event by taking precautions which, having regard to all the matters known to it before the Force Majeure Event, it ought reasonably to have taken, but did not; and
       3. it has used all reasonable endeavours to mitigate the effect of the Force Majeure Event, to carry out its obligations under the Contract in any way that is reasonably practicable and to resume the performance of its obligations as soon as reasonably possible.
       4. If the Force Majeure Event prevails for a continuous period of more than one (1) month, the Authority may terminate the Contract by giving ten (10) Business Days’ written notice to the Supplier. On the expiry of this notice period, the Contract will terminate. Such termination shall be without prejudice to the rights of either Party in respect of any breach of the Contract occurring prior to such termination.

###### Prevention of Bribery

* + 1. In this clause, “Bribery Act”means the Bribery Act 2010 and “Prohibited Act” means any of the following:
       1. to directly or indirectly offer, promise or give any person working for or engaged by the Authority a financial or other advantage to (i) induce that person to perform improperly a relevant function or activity or (ii) reward that person for improper performance of a relevant function or activity; or
       2. to directly or indirectly request, agree to receive or accept any financial or other advantage as an inducement or a reward for improper performance of a relevant function or activity in connection with this Agreement; or
       3. committing any offence (i) under the Bribery Act; (ii) under legislation creating offences concerning fraudulent acts; (iii) at common law concerning fraudulent acts relating to this Contract or any other contract with the Authority; or (iv) defrauding, attempting to defraud or conspiring to defraud the Authority.
    2. The Supplier shall not commit a Prohibited Act and ensure that any of its employees, consultants, agents, or sub-contractors shall not commit a Prohibited Act in connection with the Contract.
    3. The Supplier warrants, represents and undertakes to the Authority that it is not aware of any financial or other advantage being given to any person working for or engaged by the Authority, or that an agreement has been reached to that effect, in connection with the execution of this Contract, excluding any arrangement of which full details have been disclosed in writing to the Authority before execution of this Contract.
    4. Where the Supplier commits a Prohibited Act in relation to this or any other contract with the Authority, the Authority has the right to:
       1. Terminate the Contract and recover from the Supplier the amount of any loss suffered by the Authority resulting from the termination, including the cost reasonably incurred by the Authority of making other arrangements for the provision of the Services and any additional expenditure incurred by the Authority throughout the remainder of the Contract Period; or
       2. Recover in full from the Supplier any other loss sustained by the Authority in consequence of any breach of this clause whether or not the Contract has been terminated.
    5. The Supplier shall, if requested, provide the Authority with any reasonable assistance to enable the Authority to perform any activity required by any relevant government or agency in any relevant jurisdiction for the purpose of compliance with the Bribery Act.
    6. The Supplier shall have and maintain an anti-bribery policy (which shall be disclosed to the Authority on request) to prevent it and any of its employees, consultants, agents or sub-contractors from committing a Prohibited Act and shall enforce it where appropriate.
    7. If any breach is suspected or known, the Supplier must notify the Authority immediately.
    8. If the Supplier notifies the Authority that it suspects or knows that there may be a breach, the Supplier must respond promptly to the Authority's enquiries, co-operate with any investigation, and allow the Authority to audit books, records and any other relevant documentation. This obligation shall continue for three years following the expiry or termination of this Contract.

###### Costs & Expenses

Each of the Parties will pay their own costs and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution, completion and implementation of this Contract.

###### Non Solicitation & Offers of Employment

The Supplier agrees that as from the effective date of this Contract until twelve (12) months after expiration, it shall not directly or indirectly actively solicit or hire for employment or engagement, or entice away on behalf of itself or any other person or organisation, any of the Authority’s staff who have been directly associated with this Contract and who are then still employed by the Authority, without the Authority’s prior written consent.

###### Rights of Third Parties

It is not intended that the Contract, either expressly or by implication, shall confer any benefit on any person who is not a party to the Contract and accordingly the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 shall not apply.

###### Supplier Status

Nothing in the Contract shall create or be construed as creating a partnership, joint venture, a contract of employment or relationship of employer and employee, or a relationship of principal and agent between the Authority and the Supplier.

###### Conflict of Interest

* + 1. The Supplier shall ensure that there is no conflict of interest as to be likely to prejudice his independence and objectivity in performing the Contract and undertakes that upon becoming aware of any such conflict of interest during the performance of the Contract (whether the conflict existed before the award of the Contract or arises during its performance) he shall immediately notify the Authority in writing of the same, giving particulars of its nature and the circumstances in which it exists or arises and shall furnish such further information as the Authority may reasonably require.
    2. Where the Authority is of the opinion that the conflict of interest notified to it is capable of being avoided or removed, the Authority may require the Supplier to take such steps as will, in its opinion, avoid, or as the case may be, remove the conflict and:
       1. if the Supplier fails to comply with the Authority's requirements in this respect; or
       2. if, in the opinion of the Authority, it is not possible to remove the conflict, the Authority may terminate the Contract immediately and recover from the Supplier the amount of any loss resulting from such termination.
    3. Notwithstanding clause 8.13.2 of this Condition, where the Authority is of the opinion that the conflict of interest which existed at the time of the award of the Contract could have been discovered with the application by the Supplier of due diligence and ought to have been disclosed as required by the tender documents pertaining to it, the Authority may terminate the Contract immediately for breach of a fundamental condition and, without prejudice to any other rights, recover from the Supplier the amount of any loss resulting from such termination.

###### Publicity

Neither the Authority nor the Supplier shall publicise in any media or public announcement information regarding the terms of the Contract, or the Services supplied, without the prior written consent of the other Party in either case such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

###### Lien

The Supplier will not permit its employees to file any liens against the property or realty of the Authority to secure payment under this Contract. If any liens or interest arise as a result of the Supplier’s action or inaction the Supplier will remove the liens at its sole cost or expense within ten (10) Business Days.

**8.16 Counterparts and Electronic Completion**

1. This Contract may be executed in any number of counterparts and by the different Parties in different counterparts each of which when executed and delivered shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. Each Party agrees that the delivery of this Contract by electronic transmission, including copies of the executed signature pages via PDF, shall have the same force and effect as delivery of original signatures and that each Party may use such copies of the executed signature pages as evidence of the execution and delivery of this Contract by all Parties.

2. This Contract may be signed by any Party by electronic signature (whatever form the electronic signature takes) and this method of signature is as conclusive of such Party’s intention to be bound by this Contract as if signed by each Party's manuscript signature.

**SCHEDULE 1**

**SPECIFICATION OF SERVICES**

**[ To Be Inserted [ [Please refer to separate document initialled and/or signed for the purposes of identification]**

**SCHEDULE 2**

**SUPPLIER’S TENDER /RESPONSE**

**[ To Be Inserted[ [Please refer to separate document initialled and/or signed for the purposes of identification]**

**SCHEDULE 3**

**DATA PROTECTION AND INFORMATION SHARING**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Description** | **Details** |
| Subject matter of the  processing |  |
| Duration of the processing |  |
| Nature and purposes of  the processing |  |
| Type of Personal Data |  |
| Categories of Data  Subject |  |
| Plan for return and  destruction of the data  once the processing is  complete UNLESS  requirement under union or member state law to preserve that type of data |  |

**SPECIAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS RELATING TO THE GRANT FUNDING AGREEMENT**

**NOW IT IS AGREED AS FOLLOWS:**

**Introduction**

* 1. These are additional conditions “Special Conditions” that the Supplier must comply with at all times.
  2. The Authority has received grant funding from the Home Office under the Grant Agreement and the Supplier must comply with the same mutatis mutandis (in so far as applicable to it) for the Grant Period when providing the Services to the Authority.
  3. The amount of grant funding has been secured for Funding Period 1 referred to below in the definition of Grant Period. It should be noted that the amount of grant funding for Funding Periods 2 and 3 are indicative only and can only be confirmed in advance of the commencement of those Funding Periods.

1. **Definitions**
   1. “**Grant Period**” means the period commencing on the 1st day of April 2022 and ending on the 31st day of March 2025 or ending on earlier termination of the Contract. It should be noted that Eligible Expenditure (as defined in the Grant Agreement) may only be incurred and claimed as follows:
   2. Funding Period 1: Commencement Date of Contract to 31 Mar 2023
   3. Funding Period 2: 01 Apr 2023 to 31 Mar 2024
   4. Funding Period 3: 01 Apr 2024 to 31 Mar 2025
   5. “**Grant Agreement”** means the grant funding agreement by the Home Office to the Authority a copy of which is found in Annex 1.
   6. “**Purpose**” means the purpose set out in the Grant Agreement at Schedule 1 thereof and for which the Services are being provided by the Supplier to the Authority. This Schedule 1 describes the outcomes and impacts the Authority is seeking to achieve. The Authority has been provided with grant funding to enable it to establish and/or build upon a multi-agency Violence Reduction Unit (VRU), which brings together police, local government, health and education professionals, community leaders and other key partners to tackle serious violence and its causes.

**2. Grant Offer and Capacity**

* 1. Subject to the Supplier complying with the terms and conditions set out in the Grant Agreement that are applicable to it and the Contract the Authority shall pay the Contract Price to the Supplier for the delivery of the Services for the Purpose.

**3. Purpose and use of the Grant**

3.1 The Supplier shall ensure that the Services provided and for which the Grant is paid to the Authority is for the Purpose for the Grant Period and in accordance with the Contract.

**4. Withholding Payment**

4.1 The Authority acting reasonably reserves the right to withhold all or any payments to the Supplier if it has reasonably requested information and /or documentation from the Supplier and this has not been received by the Authority in the timescales reasonably required.

**5.****Eligible Expenditure**

5.1 The Supplier must fully familiarise itself with what Eligible Expenditure consists of as outlined in clauses 8.1 to 8.3 and Schedule 1 and Annex F of the Grant Agreement as payments cannot be made by the Authority for the Services if the expenditure is ineligible as outlined in the Grant Agreement.

**6 Requesting Information**

6.1 Each party must notify the other of:

(a) the nominated person who will act as the party’s authorised representative; and

(b) the contact details of the authorised representative and any deputies.

6.2 The Supplier shall submit all monitoring information requested by the Authority.

6.3 The Authority may, in addition, ask the Supplier to clarify information provided to it. If so, the Supplier shall comply with any request of the Authority.

6.4 The Authority may, in addition, ask the Supplier to provide it with forecast information for the financial year end. If so, the Supplier shall comply with any reasonable request.

6.5 The Supplier must notify the Authority as soon as reasonably practicable that an underspend is forecast. Any underspend must be returned to the Authority.

6.6 If an overpayment has been made, the Supplier shall promptly return such overpayment to the Authority.

### 7. RECORDS TO be kept

7.1 The Supplier in addition to its obligations in clause 6.5 of the Contract must at all times comply with clause 7 of the Grant Agreement and in particular it must comply with the following:

(a) maintain and operate effective monitoring and financial management systems; and

(b) keep a record of expenditure funded partly or wholly by the Grant in relation to the provision of the Services and retain all accounting and other records relating to this for a period of at least six years after the end of the Contract. Accounting records include original invoices, receipts, minutes from meetings, accounts, deeds, and any other relevant documentation, whether in writing or electronic form.

**8. Value for Money**

8.1 The Supplier must maximise value for money and it shall act in a fair, open and non-discriminatory manner in all purchases of goods and services and shall comply with its internal procurement and contracting rules where applicable.

**9. Breach of Grant Terms and Conditions**

9.1 If the Supplier fails to comply with any of the terms and conditions set out in the Grant Agreement that are applicable to the Supplier, or if any of the obligations referred to in clauses 12.4 of the Grant Agreement are breached , then without prejudice to any other rights or remedies of the Authority it may reduce, suspend, or withhold the Contract Price, or require all or any part of the Contract Price to be repaid (with interest if required). The Supplier must repay any amount required to be repaid under this clause within 10 days of receiving the demand for repayment.

9.2 The Supplier must act within 20 days (or earlier, depending on the severity of the problem) to address the Authority’s concern or rectify the breach, and may consult the Authority or agree with it an action plan for resolving the problem. If the Authority is not satisfied with steps taken by the Supplier to address its concern or rectify the breach, it may take steps to withhold or suspend the further payment of the Contract Price, or to recover the Contract Price already paid.

**ANNEX 1- Grant Funding Agreement**

**IN WITNESS WHEREON this document has been executed [as a deed] the day and year first before written:**

**[THE COMMON SEAL** of the

**GREATER MANCHESTER**

**COMBINED AUTHORITY**

was hereunto affixed in

pursuance of an Order of the

said Authority:

…………………………………………….]

Authorised Signatory

**[ Signed Authorised Signatory on behalf of ...................................................**

**[ the Greater Manchester Combined authority**

**Name:..............................................................**

**Position:................................................................ ]**

**[Executed as a Deed** by

**[ Supplier ]**

acting by a director: …………………………………………..

Signature of Director

……………………………………………

Director’s Name

In the presence of:

…………………………………………..

Witness Signature

……………………………………………………………

Witness Name

………………………………………………………………………………………………………

Witness Address